Palm Valley City Council

Minutes

Regular Meeting

November 28, 2011

The City Council for the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 28th day of November 2011, at 1:30 p.m., 1313 Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following people:
MAYOR
Dean Hall
COUNCIL MEMBERS
John Hollingsworth, Marvin Hendrix, Ray Anzaldua, Rick Hosea

Holly Lieberenz

CITY SECRETARY

Sylvia R. Trevino

CITY ATTORNEY

William Wepfer 

Staff Present
:

A.R. Garcia, Chief of Police (CPV)




Rosendo Flores, Public Works (Supervisor)
1)   CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Hall called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

     2)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Hall led the Pledge of Allegiance.
     3)
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

     4)
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 10/24/11 Regular Meeting and Special Meeting of 11/16/2011.
A copy of the minutes from both meetings was provided in the agenda packet for the Council’s review.  
Councilman Hollingsworth suggested that on Page 2, Line 29, the name of Chendo be changed to reflect Rosendo Flores and that his title reference reflect him as Public Works Director.  On the same page, Line 34, Chendo be changed to reflect Mr. Flores.

With the noted corrections to be made to the minutes of October 24, Councilman Hosea made a motion to approve both sets of minutes. Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.

   5)
RESOLUTION APPROVED CASTING A BALLOT FOR JANICE CASSIDY AS 
REPRESENTATIVE ON THE CAMERON APPRAISAL DISTRICT BOARD OF DIRECTORS


Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion to approve the resolution which casts the City’s vote for Janice 
Cassidy to serve as the City of Palm Valley’s representative on the Cameron Appraisal District Board of 
Directors.

Councilman Anzaldua seconded the motion.




Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.
6) PUBLIC HEARING HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO ADOPT AN ORDINANCE /RESOLUTION TO TAX TANGIBLE PERSONAL PROPERTY IN TRANSIT PURSUANT TO TEXAS TAX CODE SECTION 11.233

The City Secretary explained that Senate Bill 1, enacted by the 82nd Texas Legislature, amended the Tax 



Code regarding goods-in-transit.  While the City of Palm Valley might never have the storage of goods-in-
transit, if the City does not adopt an ordinance, the City would not have the authority to tax those goods.  
She also explained that a public hearing is required and therefore asked that Mayor Hall declare a public 
hearing open.

Mayor Hall declared the public hearing open.  There being no comments, Mayor Hall declared the public 
hearing closed.


Councilman Hosea asked if this would apply to storage pods.  Mr. Wepfer replied no.  This applies to 
inventory stored, for example, at a warehouse from outside the country that would be stored here.


Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion not to adopt the ordinance as its applicability here would be very 
limited.


There being no second to the motion, the motion died.


Councilman Anzaldua made a motion to adopt the ordinance.  Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion.


Mayor Hall took the vote and voting on the motion was as follows:



Aye:  Anzaldua, Hendrix, Lieberenz, Hosea



Nay:  Hollingsworth


The motion to adopt the ordinance carried 4 to 1.

    7)
DISCUSSION/ACTION ON LANDSCAPING ALONG THE ENTRANCES TO THE CITY OF 
PALM VALLEY


The City Secretary explained that there had been some comments expressed about the lack of landscaping 
along the sound barrier wall.  Staff had proceeded to obtain some informal proposals for some landscaping 
designs/options.  She further indicated that a local citizen had donated funds towards this effort.


Mayor Hall reminded the Council that the City received a check in the amount of $1,000 from Mr. Gorges 
to contribute towards the landscaping.

Councilman Hendrix offered the idea of ‘xeryscaping’ which involves planting cacti, using boulders / rocks  
and requires little to no watering.


A comment was made that the main focus should be on the main entrance but discussion came up  


about the other entrances to the village such as Loquat, Lemon, Tangerine, etc.  It was noted that all of the 
properties abut to a lot of the entrances and the Council should not be selective as to which entrances would 
be landscaped.

Mayor Hall felt that the City should start with a couple of the entrances and then proceed with other 
entrances or else get a proposal for landscaping for all entrances.


Councilman Hosea felt the focal point should be the entrances on El Camino.


Ricardo Gallaga, representing TxDOT,  stated that the request for landscaping needs to be submitted in 
writing to TxDOT and the proposal would need to make sure that there is no obstruction to the view from 
the road.  He indicated that Steve Walker from TxDOT could provide further guidance on TxDOT 
regulations regarding landscaping.

When asked if TxDOT had any plans of putting in a sidewalk along Stuart Place Road, Mr. Gallaga replied 
that he was not aware of a sidewalk in the future along Stuart Place Road.


Discussion followed on the right-of-way and how much feet would be allowed for landscaping along the 
fence.


Councilman Anzaldua suggested utilizing the concrete barrier as a ‘mural’.  Mayor Hall pointed out that this 
would only invite graffiti.


Regarding the watering along any proposed landscaping, Mr. Rosendo Flores indicated that he would need 
to get a 500-gallon water tank to do the watering and depending on whatever is planted, he would require 
more manpower or the City would need to hire an outside service to do the maintenance because Mr. 
Valdez, the street maintenance employee, would now have to work the inside of the village and the outside 
of the concrete barrier.

.


Mr. Matt Gorges commented that the attitude should be to make this city as attractive as possible and it was 
not envisioned that the wall would be as ‘stark’ as it is.  He made reference to the landscaping at the 
entrance of Wildwood Subdivision and the Stuart Place Country Club.  He stated that the appropriate 
shrubbery should be planted along the wall to give it  ‘curbside appeal’ so that the first time impression is 
not a negative one.

Mr. Omar Rodriguez, who is in the landscaping business and submitted a proposal, explained that his 
proposal offers very simple and low landscaping, randomly placed about every 100 feet along the wall.  The 
entrances are very low and there would have to be a meter for watering.  He suggested planting lantana, 
oleanders, and rubellinis (palm trees) which would require minimal watering and very little maintenance.


Mr. Raul Ceballos, representing Green Top Landscape and Irrigation, commented that if you try to go with 
‘xeryscaping’ it would not be matching the type of existing landscaping.


Some discussion followed on the watering that would be required.  Mr. Gallaga explained that TxDOT 
would consider any type of water system as long as it is drip irrigation.


Mr. Rodriguez  stated that at minimum the maintenance on his proposal would be about $200 month or less 
along the wall and if Wilson Road was included then it would be under $1,000.

In conclusion, Mayor Hall asked that the two individuals that submitted the proposals go back and break 
their proposals to show estimates for landscaping along all the entrances and to show estimates for 
landscaping only along the entire wall and submit them at the next meeting.


Councilman Hollingsworth suggesting looking at landscaping along Wilson Road as well.



Mr. Gorges was of the opinion that something just needs to be done.  Green Top suggested little 
landscaping islands also.

Councilman Hosea made a motion to table this item.  Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.


At this time Mr. Gorges brought up the issue of the deterioration of the streets on the south side of 



Bouganvillea.  He stated that the streets are greatly deteriorated.  He suggested that the City rate the 
condition of the streets and consider fixing a street each year.  The streets are a negative impact on the 
City’s quality of life.  He noted that Papaya Street is definitely in need of repair.  He commented that the 
City has chosen to let it deteriorate.


Councilman Hosea asked that staff contact Texas Municipal League about possible funding for this type of 
street repairs.


Further discussion followed on the condition of the streets and it was pointed out that part of the problem is 
the underlay of the streets, the actual underground.  It was also noted that the road was built improperly and 
it is no coincidence that the streets that are in dire need of repair are those that are south of Bouganvillea.


In conclusion, direction was given to staff to go out and rate the streets as to its appearance and the 
need for repair and rank them as to which streets would take priority as far as repairs.

    8)
PARKING VARIANCE GRANTED TO RESIDENTS OF LOS AMIGOS TOWNHOUSES FOR AN 
APPROXIMATE PERIOD OF FOUR (4) WEEKS (STARTING NOVEMBER 28, 2011) DUE TO 
RECONSTRUCTION AND REPAVING OF THE ALLEY

Chief A. R. Garcia explained that the maintenance superintendent for the Los Amigos townhouses requested 
a parking variance for some of the residents of the town homes for approximately four (4) weeks.

Chief Garcia indicated that the Association has hired Rio Grande Materials to reconstruct and repave the 
alley between the town homes located between Palm Valley Drive West and the Golf Course.  Because of 
the work involved, the residents whose garages face the alley will not be able to utilize the garage to park 
their vehicles at night.  If the variance is granted the residents will be asked to park only on the left hand 
side of Los Amigos (one way street) and on the east side of PVD west.  Any and all others will be cited as 
per city ordinance.

Councilwoman Lieberenz made a motion to approve the variance request.  Councilman Hendrix seconded 
the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.
9) DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY AWARDED TO CITY OF PALM VALLEY PURSUANT TO ABANDONED PROPERTY PROTOCOLS APPROVED

Chief A. R. Garcia presented a list of property that has been awarded to the City of Palm Valley pursuant to 
Abandoned Property Protocols.   These items are being held in the City’s evidence room.  Chief Garcia 
recommended posting a list of these items at City Hall, setting a date to sell the items and setting minimum 
amounts for each item along with pictures of the items.  Chief Garcia suggested that the miter box and a pair 
of pliers be given to the Water Department for their use.


Councilman Hosea made a motion to give the miter box and the pair of pliers to the Water Department and 
authorize the posting of the remaining items, setting a minimum price and set a date to sell the items as 
recommended by Chief Garcia.  Councilman Anzaldua seconded the motion.


Councilman Hollingsworth commented that he would like for City employees to get first choice in 
purchasing similar items in the future.


Bill Wepfer commented that, however, if you are the one to set the price on an item, you should not be the 
one to purchase it. 


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

  10)
CONSENT AGENDA:

A.   MONTHLY POLICE REPORT – OCTOBER 2011

Chief Garcia went over his report which was included in the agenda packet.  Councilman Hollingsworth 
commented that the cooperative training that the Chief has been conducting is admirable and felt that the 
other cities that participate that also benefit from these trainings should acknowledge this or reciprocate to 
the extent that they can.
B. MONTHLY MUNICIPAL COURT REPORT – OCTOBER 2011

 There was no discussion on the Municipal Court Report.


Councilman Hosea made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.


Councilman Hollingsworth seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.
   11) 
DISCUSSION (ONLY) HELD REGARDING THE IMPOUNDMENT OF VEHICLES FOR 
FAILURE TO MAINTAIN FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY



Chief Garcia stated that he had reviewed the City of Harlingen’s ordinance and Police Department policy 


for towing vehicles whose drivers are cited for failing to maintain financial responsibility (no insurance).



He went over the Harlingen PD procedures and stated that if the City of Palm Valley were to adopt a 


version of the ordinance two possible issues might arise---the time that the officer will spend waiting for the 

wrecker service and the time court staff will spend verifying the validity of the insurance. 

Some discussion followed regarding the liability to the City when a driver is only issued a citation and is allowed to continue driving without insurance.  Some minor discussion followed on wrecker services as well.
Chief Garcia pointed out that the City of Palm Valley PD issued 41 citations for No Insurance since October 2010 or about 3.5 per month.
His contention was that the City of Palm Valley is OK without implementing a No Insurance ordinance.

  12)       CHECK LISTING AND MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY      
AND WATER SERVICE FOR OCTOBER 2011 APPROVED

Mayor Hall indicated that there some changes to be made to the report and would reflect accordingly in the 
next month’s report.


Councilwoman Lieberenz made a motion to approve the financials with corrections to be made.  
Councilman Hosea seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

  13)
INVESTMENT REPORTS FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY AND WATER SERVICE FOR 
OCTOBER 2011 APPROVED


Mayor Hall pointed out that the investment report will be reformatted for next month and that $96,760 from 
the water service (reserve) from the plant replacement from last fiscal year will be placed into a CD for a 
total of $313,122 in CDs.  He reminded the Council that $50,000 had been pulled for the booster pump 
station project.

Councilman Hosea made a motion to approve the investment reports for both the City and the Water 
Service.  Councilman Anzaldua seconded the motion.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.


Mayor Hall reminded the Council that proposals for banking services from three banks had been received 
and he appointed 
Councilman Hollingsworth and Hendrix to review the proposals that were received and 
make a recommendation at the next meeting.
14)     ACTION TAKEN TO SET A MEETING DATE FOR DECEMBER

Because the next meeting would normally be scheduled for Monday, December 26 and City Hall will 

be closed on that day, the City Secretary asked for the Council’s approval to change the meeting date.  
       


Councilman Hosea made a motion to have the next meeting on December 19 if a meeting was 

 
warranted.


Councilman Anzaldua seconded the motion.


Further, Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion to authorize early closing of city offices at noon on 
  
Friday, December 23, 2011.  Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion.

Mayor Hall took the vote on both motions and the motions carried unanimously.

15)     ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 2:55 p.m. upon a motion by Councilman    
 
Hosea and seconded by Councilman Hendrix.

______________________________________




Dean Hall







Mayor
______________________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino
City Secretary
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